




Planning Board 

Town of Truro 
24 Town Hall Road 

Truro, MA 02666 
(508) 349-7004 

 

 

 

Staff Report 

Meeting of July 22, 2020 

 

2019-006/PB – Preliminary Subdivision 

Abigail B. Schirmer, Audrey Schirmer, and Joseph M. Schirmer seek approval of a 
Preliminary Subdivision Plan, pursuant to G.L. c. 41, §81S and Section 2.4 of the Town 
of Truro Rules and Regulations Governing the Subdivision of Land with respect to 
property at Route 6 and Amity Lane, Truro, MA, Map 46, Parcel 8.   

Background: 

Staff proposes the following motion based on the Board’s discussion at the July 8th 
public meeting. These proposed findings and conditions have been sent to the applicant 
for review and will comment on them at the meeting 

Motion: 

I move to approve the application for case 2019-006/PB by Abigail B. Schirmer, Audrey 
Schirmer, and Joseph M. Schirmer requesting approval of a Preliminary subdivision 
plan based on the following specific findings and subject to the following conditions: 

The Planning Board has reviewed the preliminary subdivision plan submitted by the 
applicant pursuant to G.L. c. 41, s. 81S, identified as on the plan titled Preliminary 
Subdivision Plan of Land is Truro, Massachusetts for Abigail B. Schirmer, Audrey 
Schirmer, and Joseph M. Schirmer at 1 Amity Lane, Truro, MA, prepared by J.M. 
O’Reilly & Associates, Inc., dated 9/9/2019, as revised 7/15/2020. The Board makes the 
following findings: 

1. The Plan shows Lot 3, containing an existing single-family house, with frontage 
on the depicted Amity Lane and unnamed “Way”; Lot 4, vacant, with frontage on 
the unnamed “Way”); and Lot 5, which lacks frontage on any way and is not a 
buildable lot.  



2. The Applicant represents that Lots 4 and 5 will be conveyed to the Truro 
Conservation Trust. 

3. The Applicant represents that neither will Amity Lane be improved nor will the 
unnamed “Way” be constructed until such time that Lot 4 is improved by a 
residence. 

4. The Applicant represents that the trees identified by the Truro Fire Chief for 
removal as shown on the plan will be removed prior to application for a Definitive 
Subdivision of Land. 

The Planning Board approves the preliminary plan subject to the following 
modifications and conditions: 

1. Lot 5 shall be labelled “not a buildable lot.”    

2. At such time that Lot 4 is improved by a residence, Amity Lane and the unnamed 
“Way” shall be constructed in conformance with the Planning Board Rules and 
Regulations Governing the Subdivision of Lane. 

3. Any further subdivision of land depicted on the Plan, or division of such land 
pursuant to G.L. c. 41, s. 81P shall require a modification of this subdivision plan. 

 

2020-001/PB – Definitive Subdivision 

Nathan A. Nickerson III seeks approval of a Definitive Subdivision Plan of Land, 
pursuant to G.L. c. 41, §81T and §2.5 of the Town of Truro Rules and Regulations 
Governing the Subdivision of Land with respect to property at 4-H Bay View Road and 3 
Laura’s Way, Truro, MA, Map 39, Parcels 77 and 325. 

Background: 

Update 7/22/2020:  

The Board of Health has submitted comments since these original comments were 
provided in February, which are included in the meeting packet. 

Original Staff Comments from 2/19/2020: 

The applicant requests approval of a subdivision of land resulting in two new buildable 
lots off the proposed Tashmuit Way. The new road will also provide access to a portion 
of the property known as 3 Laura’s Lane. Due to the topography of the site, it is almost 
certain that access to the Laura’s Lane parcel would be drawn from the new road. 

The proposal extends from Sawyer Grove Road, which was approved as a dead-end 
subdivision in 1989. While not mentioned in the decision for that subdivision, 
discussion by the Board and covenants attached showed a clear intent to prevent any 
additional subdivision roads off Sawyer Grove Road in the future. Laura’s Way was 



constructively approved after a failure of the Planning Board to act in 2007. 

A preliminary plan proposing the creation of Tashmuit Way and the subdivision of the 
parcels subject to this proposal into 5 lots was reviewed by the Planning Board in 2015. 
During that review concerns arose about the adequacy of access to the proposed 
subdivision via Sawyer Grove Road. Most notably, the Board considered its requirement 
that dead-end roads be no longer than 1000 feet. That proposal was ultimately 
withdrawn by the applicant in February 2016. 

The current proposal places the foot of the proposed Tashmuit Way at a similar location 
to the 2015 proposal, which is more than 1000 feet from the start of Sawyer Grove Road 
at Hughes Road. The Town Planner conferred with the Fire Chief, and they share 
concerns about any intensification of use along Sawyer Grove Road without the 
provision of secondary access. 

As part of the review of the 2015 application, the Board requested an opinion from Town 
Counsel on three specific questions. Staff feels that these concerns and questions are 
significant and deserve consideration by the Board when reviewing the current proposal. 

Staff had Counsel review the opinion and found the opinion and referenced case law 
hold true at the present. The opinion is included with your materials. 

The Board of Health will review the application at its meeting on Wednesday, February 
18th. Staff hopes to be able to provide an update to the Board as of the meeting, and 
formal comments will be distributed when available. 

Staff suggests that the Board discuss the application and review any Board of Health 
comments available at the time of the hearing. Staff expects the hearing to be continued 
to allow further response to comments from the Board of Health and the public by both 
the applicant and town staff. 

Motion: 

I move to continue the public hearing for case 2020-001/PB, application by 
Nathan A. Nickerson III requesting approval of a definitive subdivision plan, to 
the regularly scheduled Planning Board meeting of August 5, 2020. 





























Memo to: Truro Planning Board 
From: Emily Beebe, Health Agent 
Date: February 26, 2020 
Re:  Definitive subdivision plan for # 4H Bayview Road and #3 Laura’s way 
 
At their February 18 public meeting the Board of Health reviewed the referenced definitive subdivision 
plan currently before the Planning Board. 
Their review was focused on the suitability of the proposed new areas for building sites. They also 
reviewed the proposal with a broader view of identifying the potential for public health problems that 
may arise from this subdivision. 

 The size of the lots is significantly greater than the surrounding lots and they are regularly 
shaped; no issues for siting both a private well an un‐varianced septic system on any of these 
lots are anticipated. 
 

 Both lots# 1 and #3 may end up being developed with larger than normal flows due to their lot 
area. Truro Board of Health regulations “capture” wastewater design flows that exceed 600 
gallons per day, triggering the requirement that a Nitrogen reducing (I/A) septic system be used. 

 

  The area shown as “protected green space” was discussed, and a question arose as to the 
mechanism by which the area would be protected.  It is presumed that the “protected green 
space” will have a conservation restriction (CR) recorded on the deed and the CR held by the 
Truro Conservation Trust; or, that the developers are planning  to sell/donate this parcel to the 
Truro Conservation Trust to protect it as green space. The Board of Health suggested that this 
issue be explored by the Planning Board prior to granting any approvals, as the designation of 
“protected green space” was taken at face value by the Board of Health, and that this lot would 
in fact, be protected as green space; therefore,  it was not reviewed as a building lot. 
 

 Proper storm‐water designs must be included in the development of the properties and the 
private way to ensure on‐site infiltration of all stormwater flows. 
 

 No public health problems have been identified in this area, provided that stormwater and 
wastewater are properly managed, and that private well water is tested and results submitted 
to the Health Department. 

 
 

TOWN OF TRURO 
HEALTH & CONSERVATION DEPARTMENT 
24 Town Hall Road, Truro 02666 

508-349-7004 x119 



















































July 19, 2020 

P. O. Box 372  
17 Sawyer Grove Road 
North Truro, Ma. 02652 

Reference: 4H Bayview Rd.-3 Laura’s Way 
 
Dear Planning Board, 
In 1995 the planning board approved the Sawyer Grove Rd. Subdivision for 17 lots 
saying the road could not support further lots.  (See attachment) 
 
In 2007 after over a two year battle Laura’s Way was voted down.  Somehow 
through court ruling it was approved.  But during the many modification to the 
Laura’s Way subdivision, they agreed to reposition the lots to block any further 
access by way of a road between lot 6 and 7 of Sawyer Grove Rd. 
 
Now they want to take a lot in an approved subdivision and modify it for a new 
subdivision.  #3 Laura’s Way as shown on the final plan was shown as .949 acres.  
On the new plan it is shown as almost one acre.  (See attachment) 
 
There are presently 32 lots accesses by Sawyer Grove Rd.  A road that was 
designed for 17 lots, and is a dead end road accessed only by Hughes Rd. which is 
not wide enough to be a road servicing Sawyer Grove Rd.  aand all of Shearwater, 
which it does at present. 
 
If they want to add a subdivision it should provide its own access. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Robert Carlson 
 



1

Jeffrey Ribeiro

From: Diedra Dietter <diedra_dietter@whps.org>
Sent: Wednesday, February 19, 2020 10:30 AM
To: Jeffrey Ribeiro
Subject: Public Notice Nathan Nickerson seeks approval of a Definitive Subdivision Plan
Attachments: nickerson.docx

Good Morning Jeffrey, 
Here is a copy of the letter my husband and I would like included in the Planning Board packet.   
I'll look forward to meeting you in person. 
Take Care, Diedra Dietter 
 

Diedra Dietter | MSW | LCSW 
Social Worker | William H. Hall High School 
975 N. Main Street | West Hartford | CT | 06117 
860-929-5121 
 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTE: 
This West Hartford Public Schools e‐mail may contain confidential information. It is intended solely for the original 
designated recipient(s).  
Any other use is prohibited and access to this email by anyone else is unauthorized. 
Any opinions expressed are those of the author and are not necessarily endorsed by WHPS. 



December 10, 2019 

Town of Truro, Massachusetts 

Planning Board 

RE:  Public Notice 2019-008 Nathan Nickerson III seeks approval of a Definitive Subdivision 
Plan 

Dear Planning Board Members, 

My husband and I own a home at 25 Sawyer Grove Road and we are looking forward to 
becoming fulltime Truro residents during the spring of 2020.  As such we would like to take this 
opportunity to inform you of our opposition to Mr. Nickerson’s application for a subdivision off 
of Sawyer Grove called Tashmuit Lane. 

We have numerous concerns regarding this proposal including the intensification of existing road 
hazards, increased traffic, and the lack of proper egress.  Sawyer Grove Road and Laura’s Way 
already exceed the 30 lot maximum as defined in the Town of Truro Rules and Regulations 
Governing the Subdivision of Land item 3.6.5. 

Sawyer Grove is a uniquely configured road in that it curves numerous times throughout which, 
along with steep hills and declines, creates numerous blind spots.  The area where the road is 
proposed to originate, between number 13 and 15 Sawyer Grove, is particularly dense with 
several driveways, curves and trees creating limited visibility.  This, along with an increase in 
road traffic, will certainly exacerbate the risk for potentially hazardous situations.  It is also our 
understanding that a similar proposal was submitted by Mr. Nickerson in December 2015 and 
withdrawn by him in February 2016 due to the Planning Boards opposition. 

Furthermore, Mr. Nickerson has not been a good steward of our current development in which he 
has retained sole ownership of our road, Sawyer Grove.  He does not maintain our road in any 
way.  In frustration several residents have taken it upon themselves to ensure that the road is 
plowed during the winter months.  The road is overgrown with trees and vegetation.  It is 
beginning to show the wear and tear from the weight and frequency of heavy work trucks 
removing debris and ferrying supplies to the job sites on Laura’s Way. Given his past record, we 
have no reason to believe he is concerned about what and how the addition of this proposed 
development will have on our neighborhood. 

We encourage the board to reject Mr. Nickerson’s proposal for an additional subdivision in our 
neighborhood and put an end to this short sighted plan. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Diedra Dietter and Michael Schultz 

25 Sawyer Grove Road 

North Truro, Massachusetts 
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TOWN OF TRURO 

PLANNING BOARD 

Meeting Minutes 

June 17, 2020 – 6:00 pm 

REMOTE MEETINIG 

 

 

 

Members Present (Quorum):  Anne Greenbaum (Chair); Karen Tosh (Vice Chair); Jack Riemer 

(Clerk); R. Bruce Boleyn; Peter Herridge; Paul Kiernan; Steve Sollog 

 

Members Absent:  None 

 

Other Participants:  Jeffrey Ribeiro, AICP – Truro Town Planner 

 

Remote meeting convened at 6:03 pm, Wednesday, June 17, 2020 by Chair Greenbaum.  Town 

Planner, Jeffrey Ribeiro, reiterated that this is a remote meeting which is being broadcast live on 

Truro TV Channel 18 and is being recorded.  He gave the details of where to watch this meeting, 

how to access it, and to provide comment during the meeting by calling toll free 1-877-309-2073 

and entering the access code 960-189-533.  The telephone number and access code were repeated, 

and he noted that a slight delay of 15 to 30 seconds between the meeting and the live stream 

television broadcast might be experienced.  He also noted that if you are calling in to please lower 

the volume on your computer or television during public comments so they may be heard clearly 

and to also identify yourself so multiple calls can be managed effectively.  Citizens may provide 

public comment for this meeting by emailing jribeiro@truro-ma.gov with your comments.  The 

emails are being checked live during the meeting, so this is another way to contact us. 

 

Public Comment Period 

No public comment. 

 

Temporary Sign Permit Applications 

Chair Greenbaum reiterated the application information, asking Town Planner Ribeiro about the 

property owner which is the state; it is state land but typically reviewed by the Board.  Chair 

Greenbaum asked the Board if they had any comments or questions and asked for a motion.  

Member Boleyn voted to accept.  Member Herridge seconded.  Voted all in favor by roll call vote; 

Member Tosh absent for the vote.  So voted:  6-0-1. 

 

Public Hearing – Continued 

Chair Greenbaum asked Town Planner Ribeiro for the status of the Schirmer public hearing.  He 

gave a brief synopsis.  The Fire Chief was able to get the fire truck down there and mark the trees 

to be removed/trimmed.  Town Planner Ribeiro continued stating that we're having the engineer 

mark those trees in the plan, this Board will review, and then we'll be able to get back to the 

discussion on potential approval, conditions, etc.  I have spoken with the applicants and my 

recommendation is that we continue the public hearing to July 8th.  Chair Greenbaum moved to 

continue the Schirmer public hearing to July 8th.  Member Kiernan seconded.  Voted all in favor 

by roll call vote; Member Tosh absent for the vote.  So voted:  6-0-1. 

mailto:jribeiro@truro-ma.gov
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Chair Greenbaum asked Town Planner Ribeiro for an update of the Nickerson public hearing.  He 

stated this had not be opened substantively yet; the Agenda states that it is continued to the 22nd.  

It was previously discussed and decided not to do more than one case at any meeting, but there is 

a motion to continue.  Member Kiernan moved to continue the Nickerson matter.  Member Boleyn 

seconded.  Chair Greenbaum stated that this would be to continue to July 22nd knowing that we 

won't actually have the hearing then as we haven't even done a site visit yet.  Chair Greenbaum 

asked Town Planner Ribeiro if he had spoken to them about staking?  Town Planner Ribeiro stated 

that he had not, but there was still time, and he believed that they would be able to go forward on 

the 22nd to do a site visit.  Chair Greenbaum stated we have a motion and a second.  Member 

Riemer stated that he just wanted to ensure that we have an extension in writing from the applicant 

to which Town Planner Ribeiro replied that because of the special dispensation, we actually do not 

need any extension.  Voted all in favor by roll call vote; Member Tosh absent for the vote.  So 

voted:  6-0-1. 

 

Board Action/Review 

Review of the Cloverleaf Truro Rental Housing Comprehensive Permit application under 

MGL Ch. 40B to formulate comments for submittal to the Zoning Board of Appeals.  Chair 

Greenbaum asked Town Planner Ribeiro for an update on the Cloverleaf.  He responded that some 

updated plans came in, and they will be going to Town Counsel to forward to the Horsley Witten 

Group, to the Board, and to the public.  The next ZBA hearing will probably be a week after July 

4th.  Given the timeline there, we should probably be talking about having a special meeting work 

session to discuss potential comments to submit.  This Board, the Board of Health, and the public 

need a chance to respond to the updated plans.  Chair Greenbaum asked what will happen at that 

hearing - is that when the applicant will submit, or we'll go through the new plans?  Town Planner 

Ribeiro responded they will present their new plan, their septic system, etc.  We're getting it to 

Horsley Witten, but I don't know if they'll have a full comment back to us.  There will be more 

meetings after that.  The Board discussed the timeframe for their next Cloverleaf work session.  

Chair Greenbaum would like the Board to be part of the Cloverleaf discussion.  Monday, July 6th 

at 2:30 pm was scheduled for the work session to discuss the Cloverleaf looking at both the new 

plans and Horsley Witten response and the Board’s response to the ZBA, if any. 

 

Board update/discussion about the potential to hold public hearings remotely.  Technology 

issues were discussed:  getting on the remote meetings early allows time for troubleshooting; 

everyone should have the call-in information which is on the Agenda; the access information and 

link are on the email that comes with the Agenda; please mute yourself unless you are speaking; 

if your audio is not working, after a couple minutes just go ahead and call in which would be 

helpful.  Town Planner Ribeiro stated he thought it was important, especially for you as the Board 

members, to at least be able to view the meeting on your screen even if you're not doing audio or 

video that way so that, if we're putting up a plan, you are able to see it. 

 

Vice Chair Tosh asked why they weren’t using Zoom.  Town Planner Ribeiro stated he would find 

out why the GoToMeeting platform was chosen over Zoom.  Vice Chair Tosh also stated that we 

can't have a public hearing when people can't talk, and when we don't know if the platform is going 

to shut down to which a few of the Board Members readily agreed.  The Board discussed the issue 
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of how long do we wait if there are technical issues with a Board Member before continuing a 

meeting and also under what conditions do we stop a hearing and continue to the next meeting. 

 

Discussion for setting dates for future Board public workshops.  Chair Greenbaum stated that 

there is a work session on Monday, July 6, at 2:30 pm. 

 

Approval of Minutes 

December 4, 2019 – Town Planner Ribeiro stated that the corrected minutes were not included in 

the packet and suggested discussion wait until next meeting.  Chair Greenbaum concurred. 

 

March 4, 2020 – Chair Greenbaum asked if anyone had any corrections to these minutes.  Hearing 

no changes offered, Chair Greenbaum asked for a motion.  Member Kiernan moved to approve.  

Member Boleyn seconded.  No further discussion.  Member Sollog and Vice Chair Tosh were not 

present at that meeting and would not be voting.  Chair Greenbaum asked for a roll call vote.  

Voted all in favor; Member Sollog and Vice Chair Tosh abstained.  So voted:  5-0-2. 

 

March 11, 2020 Work Session – Chair Greenbaum asked if anyone had any corrections to these 

minutes.  Member Boleyn stated that a correction was needed on page 3, second paragraph:  replace 

“uses as resources” with “used as resources”.  Chair Greenbaum also had a correction to page 3:  

revise sentence to read “asked the Board to think about and start listing places where people all 

can meet”.  Chair Greenbaum asked for a motion to accept the minutes as corrected.  Member 

Boleyn moved to approve as amended.  Member Kiernan seconded.  No further discussion.  

Members Sollog and Herridge were not present at that meeting and would not be voting.  Chair 

Greenbaum asked for a roll call vote.  Voted all in favor; Members Sollog and Herridge abstained.  

So voted:  5-0-2. 

 

March 18, 2020 – Chair Greenbaum asked if anyone had any corrections to these minutes.  Hearing 

no changes offered, Chair Greenbaum asked for a motion.  Member Boleyn moved to approve as 

written.  Member Kiernan seconded.  No further discussion.  Members Boleyn and Herridge were 

not present at that meeting and would not be voting.  Chair Greenbaum asked for a roll call vote.  

Voted all in favor; Members Boleyn and Herridge abstained.  So voted:  5-0-2. 

 

April 1, 2020 – Chair Greenbaum asked if anyone had any corrections to these minutes.  Hearing 

no changes offered, Chair Greenbaum asked for a motion.  Member Sollog moved to approve as 

written.  Member Kiernan seconded.  No further discussion.  Member Boleyn was not present at 

that meeting and would not be voting.  Chair Greenbaum asked for a roll call vote.  Voted all in 

favor; Member Boleyn abstained.  So voted:  6-0-1. 

 

May 6, 2020 – Chair Greenbaum asked if anyone had any corrections to these minutes.  After 

discussion, it was decided to add clarification on page 2, paragraph 2 by restating:  If “the Planning 

Board believes that the” meeting.  Member Boleyn stated that a correction was needed on page 5, 

last paragraph:  replace “bee” with “been”.  Chair Greenbaum asked for a motion to accept the 

minutes as corrected.  Member Sollog moved to approve as amended.  Member Herridge seconded.  

No further discussion.  Chair Greenbaum asked for a roll call vote.  Voted all in favor.  So voted:  

7-0-0. 
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May 20, 2020 – Chair Greenbaum asked if anyone had any corrections to these minutes.  Member 

Boleyn moved to approve as written.  Member Herridge seconded.  No further discussion.  Chair 

Greenbaum asked for a roll call vote.  Voted all in favor.  So voted:  7-0-0. 

 

June 3, 2020 – Chair Greenbaum asked if anyone had any corrections to these minutes.  Member 

Riemer stated that a correction was needed on page 4, second paragraph, Form D (Covenant):  

replace language “that there is nothing in this covenant that holds the applicant” with “that there 

is nothing in this covenant form that holds the applicant to any kind of timeframe”.  Chair 

Greenbaum asked for a motion to accept the minutes as corrected.  Member Kiernan moved to 

approve as amended.  Member Herridge seconded.  No further discussion.  Chair Greenbaum asked 

for a roll call vote.  Voted all in favor.  So voted:  7-0-0. 

 

Chair Greenbaum stated that their work session is Monday, July 6th at 2:30 pm on the Cloverleaf, 

and the next meeting is July 8th at 6:00 pm to hear the Schirmer application.  Town Planner Ribeiro 

stated he would be getting them materials on the Cloverleaf and also the ZBA packet. 

 

Chair Greenbaum asked if there were any other items for discussion but there were none.  Chair 

Greenbaum then asked if she could have a motion to adjourn.  Motion made by Member Boleyn 

with a second by Member Kiernan.  No further discussion.  Chair Greenbaum asked for a roll call 

vote.  Voted all in favor.  So voted:  7-0-0. 

 

Meeting adjourned. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Elizabeth Sturdy 

 


